
BOROUGH OF KETTERING
EAST KETTERING LIAISON FORUM
MEETING HELD: 18th July 2013
Present :
Core Group : 
Cllr Fergus Macdonald (Burton Latimer Town Council) - Chair 

 Jeff Baynham (Burton Latimer Action Group), Cayti Bilski (Churches Together), Kaarin Goodburn (Poplars Farm Action Group), Councillor Russell Roberts (KBC), Toni Wilkin (Weekley Parish Council), Victoria Lamb (Warkton Parish Council), Brian Duffy (Cranford Parish Council),  Elaine Medcalf (Cranford Parish Council), Alan Wordie (Alledge Brook), Joanne Russell (Taylor Wimpey), Alice Kirkham (Persimmon Homes)

Associate Group : 
Councillor Ruth Groome (Burton Latimer), Councillor Eileen Hales, Councillor Christopher Lamb, Councillor Lloyd Bunday, Councillor Jonathan Bullock,.

Also Present:
Councillors Ian Jelley and Terry Freer (KBC Portfolio Holders)


17 Members of the Public

KBC Officers : 
Martin Hammond  (DCE) Rob Harbour  (Head of Development Services) , Adrian Arnold, Louise Jelley , Louise Holland, Peter Chaplin, Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator)
NCC Officers : 
None
Members of the Press : 
 None
Apologies : 
Mr Bill Warden (Hallam)

	REF
	Issue
	Response/Action
	Responsibility
	Timescale

	13.EKLF.08
	MINUTES  OF MEETING HELD ON 23rd MAY 2013

The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chair.

 
	
	
	

	13.EKLF.09
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.


	
	
	

	13.EKLF.10
	DELIVERY PLAN AND TIMELINE – PRESENTATION ON THE OVERALL PLAN FOR DELIVERY OF INFRASTRUCTURE AND HOUSING

A presentation was given, supplemented by a Route Map showing the relationship of planning, funding and procurement on delivery of East Kettering for the next two years. A timeline was also presented. Questions and issues arising from the presentation, route map and timeline, and also raised during the course of the meeting and not covered by items listed on the agenda, are summarised below:-


	
	
	


	
	Drainage, Sewerage and Surface Water

· Which sites are those referred to in the route map? The perimeter for the Taylor Wimpey land has not been agreed and there are flood issues on the site

· What are the other options put forward for dealing with sewage if the sewerage system is not available? When will we hear of these options?
	The reference is to the Hallam land, but this could change if the site stalls and another site could come forward. Discussions are ongoing regarding drainage.

There are a number of options, for example increasing the capacity to the existing system. There are a number of solutions that could be explored. Discussions between Alledge Brook, Anglian Water and the Environment Agency are ongoing. Details will potentially come forward in August.
	
	

	
	Highways and Access

· The route map indicates clearance of the site in Nov 2013 and construction of access points Jan 2014. Clarification is required.

	The site referred to was for the attenuation pond on ABL land further into the site. It will be hard-fenced in Nov 2013. 

The date of Jan 2014 is a work in progress at the moment. We are working with engineers at NCC on junctions D, E and F. A public meeting took place on 15th July regarding Junction D and we have received feedback on options for Junction E from |NCC.  Discussions are ongoing and a number of options being looked at as a co-ordinated approach.
The timeline and route map will address how the project is moving forward and we will endeavour to give further information in a quarterly bulletin.
	
	

	
	· Network Rail plan to close Pytchley Road during January 2014 for works to the railway bridge. This will cause chaos if construction traffic is also using the routes to access the East Kettering site.
· Will traffic come through Warkton, including construction traffic?
	NCC are aware of the bridge works and are discussion diversions. It is planned to close Pytchley Road bridge in December and  reopen in February. No serious work will start on east Kettering whilst this road closure is in place.  We would ensure the works do not coincide.

There is potential for this, but there are a number of inter-related issues. We are working with NCC on traffic calming and potential solutions, including the Weekley/Warkton Avenue.

A representative from NCC Highways will be invited to the next meeting.
	Adrian Arnold
	End July

	
	Construction Access

· Where will the access be for construction vehicles?

· Will construction traffic be using existing roads?  The Warkton Lane/Barton Road junction is frequently very congested and traffic can be stationary for long periods of time. Also £2m is to be spent on improvements to Wicksteed Park, which will increase visitor traffic in Barton Road. At weekends there are long queues of traffic in Barton Road waiting to access Wicksteed Park.
	We are working on D, E and F,  as all three can be used for construction traffic. How construction traffic will be dealt with, eg for deliveries, has yet to be resolved.

As part of the overall works, a whole host of highway improvements are being worked on through the development process. These matters are being taken into account.  NCC is aware of traffic issues, including in town centres.  Wicksteed Park has been engaged in a  discussion about how they might help relieve pressure on the Barton Rd/Windmill Ave junction. 
	
	


	
	Junction 10A and the Weekley/Warkton Avenue

· No funding for Junction 10A or the Weekley/Warkton Avenue has been agreed. What if funding is not forthcoming?

	As yet there is no funding locked in for either scheme. 1,750 occupied houses is the limit for Junction 10A and 2,700 is the trigger point for the Weekley/Warkton Avenue. If funding is not in place there can be no further development until these schemes are provided.  
	
	

	
	Education

· What is the location of the primary school referred to in the Route Map? Will vehicular access be in place before the school is opened?

· Children accessing the school will encounter a very dangerous corner at the end of Ridgeway Road.  Safety for schoolchildren is very important.

· The timescale on the route map for opening of the school does not seem to be achievable. Also, can the Forum write to NCC to instigate a traffic survey?
	The school is located between Junctions D and E and access through the Hallam site, next to the existing Garden Centre and adjacent to Ridgeway Road. Vehicular access will be in place before the school opens.

Children's safety will be dealt with through the NCC Safe Routes to School policy and discussions are yet to take place. Any children accessing the school via Ridgway Road would be cycling/walking as there is no vehicular access from Ridgway Road. The County Council will aim to achieve connectivity between internal roads and existing routes as early as possible.

Work on the school will start in 2014 and the target for opening the school is September 2015. Work will include highway surveys, modelling and options for junctions.
	
	


	
	Communication and Consultation
	
	
	

	
	· All bulletins, updates and newsletters should be written in plan English, as documents are very difficult to understand.

· Could slides include a list of work done, work to be done and what will happen, including listing of cascading impacts so that residents can keep track of what is happening?
· There are major issues of clarity and communication. The quarterly bulletin should contain as much information as possible. Is a change-management document available and in place?
· Consultation with residents of Barton Road, Warkton Lane and the Ise Lodge should be publicised more fully and significantly more notice given to enable people to comment and have their say.
	We will ensure that narrative is written in plain English.
The list is the timeline. It is not possible to set out technical information on a chart, as until options come forward we cannot give answers.

However, through the Liaison Forum, the Council's website and a quarterly bulletin answers will be given where possible and will include details of projects as they move forward.

We are working on improving lines of communication.

Yes, but it may be different to that which is expected. We have a risk management process in place, including logging, filing and merging of processes.  The bulletin will be made as full and easy to understand as possible, without the use of too much jargon. As much information as possible will be included in the timeline.

If different options or a major change is proposed a different consultation process will be undertaken. Every effort will be made to talk and consult with residents.
	
	

	
	Section 106 Update

· Will S106 issues being discussed with Taylor Wimpey be resolved before submission to the Planning Committee?

· If there are amendments to parcels of land, will members of the public see the revised plans?

· What requirements on tree planting are there? 

· There is concern about paying for school places by results (no of houses occupied before primary school is built)


	We are working on all issues. Some issues are interlinked, eg drainage.  There is an option for Taylor Wimpey, Persimmon and Hallam to identify other solutions rather than strategic solutions.
Yes. When any issues are resolved, there will be an opportunity for further comments before an application goes before the Planning Committee.

There is a requirement in the S106 agreement for monies towards the restoration scheme of the avenue of trees in Warkton Lane. There is a sum of money set aside in the S106 agreement and the developer will bear the costs.

£20m is set aside for primary schools, and £7.5m for secondary schools. However funding had been sought through the Local Infrastructure Fund to bring forward the building of the school to open in September 2015. We are working with NCC and there is no diminution of any sums available for education.
	
	


	13.EKLF.11
	UPDATE ON EXTERNAL FUNDING

A report was submitted which included information in respect of the award of various grants from the CLG Capacity Fund, the shortlisting of a grant from the Local Infrastructure Fund, an unsuccessful bid to the Regional Growth Fund and an update on the current situation regarding funding of the Weekley/Warkton Avenue.

It was noted there was still a great deal of work to be done on securing funding. A decision on £14.5m of Local Infrastructure Funding was expected next month and other avenues explored regarding funding of Junction 10A.


	Updates will be given through the Forum, the website and the quarterly bulletin.
	
	

	13.EKLF.12
	UPDATE ON THE PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED

A presentation was given on progress in respect of the following planning applications:-

· Land off Warkton Lane - Hallam (334 dwellings and associated works)

· Land off Cranford Road - Persimmon (308 dwellings and associated works)

· Land at Warkton Lane/Barton Road - Taylor Wimpey (153 dwellings and associated works)

It was noted that access to the Taylor Wimpey site was Junction E.
	
	
	


	13.EKLF.13
	VARIATION OF CONDITIONS APPLICATION

A presentation was given on the Variation of Conditions application and key areas of change.  It was noted that this was to ensure all information was up-to-date, relevant and robust and conditions were merged where possible to avoid duplication.  Work would also be undertaken to ensure conditions were consistent with the S106 agreement.

It was noted that information was not publicly available as the process was just beginning. Residents would be given the opportunity to make comments when conditions were removed or varied.


	
	
	

	13.EKLF.14
	UPDATE ON DEVELOPER CONTRIBUTIONS/S106 AGREEMENTS

It was noted that three draft legal agreements were under negotiation in respect of three planning applications, details of which would be submitted to future meetings.


	
	
	


	13.EKLF.15
	FUTURE STRUCTURE OF THE FORUM
Councillor Jelley (Portfolio Holder) explained to members of the Forum that the Council regularly reviewed the effectiveness of committees and forums to ensure they continued to meet the Council's requirements.

The format of the East Kettering Liaison forum was due to be reviewed with the proviso that all meetings remained in public.  The purpose of the forum was outlined.


	A proposal would be sent to all members of the Forum in the next few weeks, ahead of a discussion at the next meeting of the Forum on 10th September.

Comments would be collated by the Democratic Services Manager . Revised terms of reference would then be considered by the Executive Committee and recommended to Council for adoption as part of the Council's Constitution.

New arrangements, if any, would be implemented from January 2014.
	
	

	13.EKLF.16
	PUBLIC QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION

· What is the role of BB Developments?

	BB Developments are not a partner in Alledge Brook but were the major partner in bringing forward the development in 2005.  Boughton Estates and Northants LLP are the principal partners in Alledge Brook. 


	
	

	13.EKLF.17
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

10th September 2013 at 6.00 pm.
	
	
	


(The meeting started at 6.00 pm and ended at 7.35 pm)
Signed ………………………………………………………………………………………………… 
Chair

East Kettering Liaison Forum No. 1
18.7.13

